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1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

3 13.)

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Let's go ahead
5 and grab our seats and we will jump back in it.

6 All right. Thank you. OPC, you are calling
7 your next witness.

8 MS. WESSLING: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

9 OPC calls Jim Dauphinais.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Dauphinais, do you mind
11 raising your right hand?

12 Whereupon,

13 JAMES R. DAUGHINAIS

14 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
15 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

16 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

17 THE WITNESS: I do.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
19 you.

20 Have a seat, and just turn on your mic, and
21 you guys may start when you are ready.

22 MS. WESSLING: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

23 EXAMINATION

24 BY MS. WESSLING:

25 Q All right. Good afternoon, Mr. Dauphinais.
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A Good afternoon.

Q Will you please state your name and spell your
last name for the record?

A James R. Dauphinais, D-A-U-P-H-I-N-A-I-S.

Q Thank you.

And did you cause to be filed prefiled direct
expert testimony in this docket on June 9th, 2025?

A Yes.

Q And do you have any corrections to your
prefiled testimony?

A Yes. I have a correction of one typographical
error.

Q All right. If you could please let us know
what that is?

A Yes. 1It's on page 37, line seven, the phrase
or EEA Level 2 declaration should, instead, say, or EEA
Level 3 declaration.

Q Thank you.

And with that one correction, if were to ask
you the same questions today, would your answers be the
same?

A Yes.

MS. WESSLING: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.

Dauphinais' testimony be entered into the record as

though read.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
2 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of James

3 R. Dauphinais was inserted.)
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BY MS. WESSLING:
Q Mr. Dauphinais, did your prefiled testimony

docket also contain nine exhibits labeled JRD-1 through

JRD-97?
A Yes.
Q And for the record, I believe those exhibits

have been identified on the CEL as Exhibits 154 through
162.

A Yes.

Q Mr. Dauphinais, do you have any corrections to

make to your exhibits?

A No.
Q Have you prepared a summary of your testimony?
A Yes.

Q All right. If you could please provide that
at this time?
A Yes.

Good afternoon, Commissioners. My direct
testimony evaluates the prudence, reasonableness and
cost-effectiveness of FPL's proposed supply side
additions.

My testimony first examination FPL's capacity
need using FPL's traditional 20 percent planning reserve
margin approach. This analysis shows that without any

new resource additions, including FPL's 522-megawatt
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Northwest Florida Battery Project, FPL would require
additional firm capacity starting in summer of 2027.
However, with FPL's pursuit of the 522-megawatt
Northwest Florida Battery Storage Project by the end of
2025, as an interim solution to an immediate local
reliability problem in Northwest Florida, no additional
capacity will be required until the summer of 2028.

My testimony next turns to FPL's stochastic
loss of load probability analysis, which projects a much
larger capacity shortfall for summer 2027, nearly the
equivalent of 1900 megawatts of gas-fired generation
more than the 20-percent planning reserve margin results
suggest.

While I agree, stochastic loss of load
probability analysis is appropriate for a system with
FPL's high solar presentation, I find the specific study
performed for FPL by its consultant E3 appears to be
overly conservative and potentially significantly
overstating the true need for additional capacity. I
explain that my concerns with this area are seven-fold.

First, FPL has experienced no loss of load
events in the past decade, and no Energy Emergency
Alerts since 2017.

Second, FPL has not calculated current

stochastic loss of load probability wvalues.
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Third, NERC and SERC assessments classify
Florida's risk as normal through 2028.

Fourth, FPL's analysis was rushed and
completed just before its filing in this proceeding.

Fifth, assumptions in the analysis, such as
treating FPL as an electrical island, are
unrealistically conservative.

Sixth, not all of FPL's supporting workpapers
were timely provided, limiting independent review.

And seventh, stakeholders were excluded from
providing input on key assumptions in the analysis.

Finally, my testimony then turns to evaluating
the specific combination of solar and battery storage
projects FPL proposes for 2026 and 2027.

Even accepting FPL's claimed perfect capacity
need under its stochastic loss of load analysis, I found
FPL's proposed 2026 and 2027 battery storage resources
alone can meet it. Hence, I found FPL's proposed solar
resource additions for 2026 and 2027 are not required
for reliability purposes.

I also found the economic case for them 1is not
supported and FPL's existing AURORA modeling may not
fully capture the cost and the operational challenges of
solar resources.

Ultimately, my testimony recommends that the
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1 Commission limit any capacity need demonstration from

2 FPL's stochastic loss of load probability analysis to no
3 more than the 2026 to 2027 period; reject FPL's proposed
4 solar and battery rate just -- let me restate that.

5 Reject FPL's proposed solar and battery base rate

6 adjustment mechanism for 2028 and 2029; require stronger
7 oversight, transparency, independent review and

8 stakeholder involvement in any future stochastic loss

9 probability analyses performed by FPL to justify

10 resource additions; and finally, reject FPL's proposed
11 solar resource additions for 2026 and 2027, which I have
12 estimated would reduce FPL's proposed nonfuel revenue

13 requirement in this proceeding by approximately $77.7

14 million in 2026 and $153.6 million in 2027.

15 Thank vyou.

16 Q Thank you.

17 MS. WESSLING: At this time, OPC tenders Mr.
18 Dauphinais for cross-examination.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

20 FEL?

21 MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, we do
22 have a few questions.

23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

24 EXAMINATION

25 BY MR. MARSHALL:
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Q Mr. Dauphinais, your testimony does support
FPL's 522 megawatts of battery storage to address winter
loads in Northwest Florida, is that right?

A A local reliability from associated with

winter into spring load.

Q And those are three-hour batteries?
A Those are three-hour batteries.
Q Is one of those local reliability needs based

on constraints on the North Florida Resiliency
Connection between Northwest Florida and the rest of

FPL's territory?

A To the pest of my recollection, it is.

Q And that wasn't expected to be addressed until
20277

A The long-term solution is to resolve in 2027

with transmission upgrades.
Q Did you hear Mr. Jarro testify last week that
those constraints on that transmission line should be

addressed by the end of this year?

A I did not.

Q If we could go to master page E63732?

A Okay.

Q Was this one of the documents you reviewed in

determining the prudence of the Northwest Florida

Battery Project?
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1 A I don't know the source of this document and

2 when it was produced in discovery.

3 Q Does it conclude at the end there that new

4 four-hour batteries would provide minimal support during
5 winter events where load is elevated for 14 plus hours?
6 A That's what this slide states.

7 Q And three-hour batteries would provide less

8 support, is that right?

9 A Less, but not necessarily insufficient.
10 MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

12 FAIR?

13 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No guestions. Thank you,
14 Mr. Chairman.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

16 MR. MAY: No guestions.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

18 MS. EATON: No questions.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

20 MR. BREW: No guestions.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

22 MR. MOYLE: FIPUG has no gquestions.
23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

24 MR. BURNETT: No questions.

25 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?
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MR. STILLER: No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
any questions?

Seeing none, back to you, OPC, for redirect.

MS. WESSLING: Thank you. We have no
redirect.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MS. WESSLING: And at this time, OPC asks that
Mr. Dauphinais' prefiled -- or previously
identified exhibits now be entered into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there objections?
Seeing none, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 154-162 were received
evidence.)

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
be moved into the record? Okay. Excellent.

Sir, I will go ahead and excuse you from the
witness stand. Thank you, sir, for your testimony.

THE WITNESS: Thank you very much.

(Witness excused.)

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, you can call your next
witness once you guys get resettled.

MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The
OPC would like to call William Dunkel to the stand.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Dunkel, do you mind

Premier Reporting
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1 raising your right hand?

2 Whereupon,

3 WILLTAM DUNKEL

4 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
5 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

6 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

7 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
9 you.

10 Feel free to get settled in there, and once
11 your witness 1is ready, you may begin.

12 MR. WATROUS: Thank you.

13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MR. WATROUS:

15 Q Are you ready to begin, Mr. Dunkel?
16 A Hello.
17 Q Can you please state your full name and

18 business address for the record?

19 A My name is William Dunkel. My address 1is 8625
20 Farmington Cemetery Road, Pleasant Plans, Illinois.

21 Q And did you cause to be filed prefiled direct
22 expert testimony in this docket on June 9th, 20252

23 A Yes.

24 Q Do you have any corrections to your prefiled

25 testimony?
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A Yes. We have filed prefiled errata on
7/8/2025. In addition to that, I do have one word to
change on page 18, line 19, I am discussing the fact
that Mr. Allis was double charging for transportation,
and on line 19, it is stated as double checking. It
should be double charging. That's the only change.

Q Thank you.

And if I were to ask you the same questions
today that are contained in your prefiled testimony with
your corrections, would your answers be the same?

A Yes.

MR. WATROUS: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.

Dunkel's testimony be entered into the record as

though read.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

William Dunkel was inserted.)
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BY MR. WATROUS:

Q Mr. Dunkel, did your prefiled testimony in
this docket also contain eight exhibits, labeled WWD-1
through WWD-87?

A Yes.

MR. WATROUS: And for the record, I believe
these exhibits have been identified on the CEL as
Exhibits 163 through 170.

BY MR. WATROUS:

Q Mr. Dunkel, do you have any corrections to
make to your exhibits today?

A Not to the exhibits, no. Other than what was
included in the prefiled errata.

Q Thank you.

And have you prepared a summary of your

testimony?
A Yes.
Q Please provide that summary.
A Yes.

I provide depreciation expert testimony and
dismantlement testimony all over the country. In many
cases, I testify on behalf of the Commission or the
Commission staff, or, in some cases, on behalf of the
public advocate.

Mr. Allis is not a dismantlement expert. He
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is a depreciation expert, but not a dismantlement
expert. The company has filed $106 million annual
cost-based upon Mr. Allis' estimates of how many labor
hours it will take to disassemble certain parts of the
plants, or every part of the plant. He has never
participated in a case or a project in which a plant was
actually being disassembled. His firm has never been in
a case 1n which a production plant was actually being
disassembled, so how he knows how many labor hours it
will take to do each step of the disassembly is beyond
me. He simply does not have that experience, and that's
$106 million cost.

Another thing is his study is only for the
purposes of collecting money from the ratepayers. Once
the company actually decides to go ahead and dismantle
the plant, they will hire an experienced dismantlement
contractor, and that contractor will decide how to
disassemble a plant, what steps to take, how long it
will take. What Mr. Allis has assumed here will have
nothing do with how the plant actually gets
disassembled. The experienced contractor will decide
that. So this is just a cost collection process.

Mr. Allis over -- or understated the value of
scrap, to understand this, the more money the company

can collect from the scrap materials, the less they have
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1 to collect from the ratepayers. His own workpapers show
2 structural steel has a scrap value of $3 -- $315 per
3 ton. In his study, he assumed structural scrap steel

4 has a value of $160 per ton, about half of the real open
5 market value of scrap steel. And again, this

6 overcharges ratepayers, because he is underestimating

7 how much money the company will get, or the company's

8 contractor will get from the scrap dealers. He did the
9 same thing on other types of scrap as well.

10 He also double charged ratepayers for

11 transportation of the scrap. When he was asked why he
12 was only crediting $160 as a value of scrap for

13 structural steel when the real price was 315 a ton, he
14 said, quote, "this was," quote, "to account for

15 transportation, contamination and other factors." So he
16 is charging for transportation, but his same cost study
17 has a different line item that charges the ratepayers
18 for transportation of the scrap from the site to the

19 dealer of $59.24 per ton. So he cut the price to

20 transportation, but has another line item that's also
21 charging for transportation. Double charge.

22 For these issues, I made one adjustment. The
23 contingency is called the adjustment for, quote,

24 "uncertainty in estimates." Since Mr. Allis doesn't

25 even know how long it will take to do this, that's an
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uncertainty. I know he underrated the value of scrap.
I considered that. He double charged for
transportation. Considering all that, I recommend a
contingency adjustment of negative 25 percent.

There is one other issue in the dismantlement
study. Part of the dismantlement study is a present
value calculation. Present value is defined as the
discount rate that would be foregone, it's a foregone
rate of return.

Now, in a demolition, the company collects
money from ratepayers now, the actual dismantlement
might happen 30 years from now, but the ratepayers'
money has been collected 30 years in advance. So we are
really talking about the value of the ratepayers' money.
The rate of return, cost of money for the ratepayers'
money. The company used an inflation rate of 3.6
percent instead of a rate of return. I used 6.26 as the
discount rate, which is the rate of return as provided
by the OPC's witness.

Okay. Moving to the depreciation study. The
rule says that reserve transfers shall be investigated
by the Commission prior to changing depreciation rates.
That's one of the rules. But Mr. Allis, in his study,
did not file the information that allows you to do that.

He did not file the dollar amounts that he had

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3085

1 transferred. The reserve transferred are nowhere in his
2 directs testimony, nowhere in his depreciation study,

3 nowhere even in his workpapers. OPC asked a question,

4 provide all your workpapers. He still didn't provide

5 that. Only later in the case, when the OPC and the

6 staff did follow-up, we still haven't seen --

7 MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry, I

8 would this witness is over five minutes a bit.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No, I got it.

10 Mr. Dunkel, could we bring in your summary for
11 a landing?

12 THE WITNESS: Sure.

13 In conclusion, I recommend increasing

14 depreciation rates, which would increase the

15 depreciated expense by five million per year, in

lo addition to increasing the depreciation expense for
17 the growth and investment.

18 On the dismantlement study, I recommend the

19 negative 25 percent contingency factor, and a 6.2
20 six percent at this count rate.
21 MR. WATROUS: Thank you.
22 And at this time the OPC tenders Mr. Dunkel
23 for cross-examination.
24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
25 FEL?
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1 MS. McMANAMON: No questions.

2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

3 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No questions, Mr. Chairman.
4 Thank vyou.

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

6 MR. MAY: No qguestions.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

8 MS. EATON: No questions.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

10 MR. BREW: No questions.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

12 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

14 MR. BURNETT: No questions.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

16 MR. STILLER: No questions.

17 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, any

18 questions?

19 I actually have a quick question. The scrap
20 steel, I am going to call it the industry, how

21 volatile are the prices when you are comparing

22 prices of what was used on a per ton basis between
23 yourself and another witness, how -- in your

24 opinion, how volatile would prices be over time?
25 THE WITNESS: They do vary, but, in fact, the
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1 information we have 1is prices are actually now

2 higher than they were in the data that he looked at
3 and I looked at. I have not adjusted for that, but
4 in anything, they are going up.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.

6 OPC, back for you to redirect.

7 MR. WATROUS: I do not have any redirect.

8 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

9 And OPC asks that Mr. Dunkel's previously

10 identified Exhibits No. 163 through 170 now be

11 entered into the record.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Assuming no

13 objection, so moved.

14 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

15 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 163-170 were received
16 into evidence.)

17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Dunkel, thank you very
18 much. You may be excused.

19 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

20 (Witness excused.)

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am assuming nothing else
22 needs to be moved into the record for that witness?
23 Okay. Excellent.

24 Let's == I will move it back to OPC. You may
25 introduce your next witness when you are ready.
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1 MS. CHRISTENSEN: OPC would all Mr. Dan Lawton
2 to the stand.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

4 Mr. Lawton, when you are ready, i1if you don't

5 mind standing and raising your right hand?

6 Whereupon,

7 DANIEL J. LAWTON

8 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
9 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

10 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

11 THE WITNESS: Yes, I do.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
13 you. Feel free to get settled in.

14 Ms. Christensen, you -- the witness 1is yours
15 when you are ready.

16 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Certainly.

17 EXAMINATION

18 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

19 Q Mr. Lawton, can you give your full name and
20 business address for the record, please?

21 A Sure. My name 1is Daniel Lawton, L-A-W-T-0O-N.
22 My business address is 12600 Hill Country Boulevard,

23 Austin, Texas.

24 Q And did you cause to be prefiled direct

25 testimony in this docket on June 9th, 20252

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3089

1 A I did.

2 Q And do you have any corrections to your

3 prefiled testimony?

4 A No, other than we prefiled -- or filed with
5 the papers in this cause an errata that made some

6 changes to the testimony.

7 Q Okay. Other than the corrections that were
8 prefiled in the errata, do you have any additional

9 corrections today?

10 A Not to my knowledge.

11 Q Okay. And if I were to ask you the same

12 questions contained in your prefiled testimony, would
13 your answers be the same, including the corrections in

14 your errata?

15 A They would, indeed.

16 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Mr. Chair, I would ask that
17 Mr. Lawton's testimony, along with his errata, be
18 entered into the record as though read.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

20 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

21 Daniel J. Lawton was inserted.)
22
23
24

25
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BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Mr. Lawton --
A Yes.
Q -- did you prefile in this docket exhibits

labeled DJL-1 through DJL-13?

A I did.

Q And do you have any corrections to those
prefiled exhibit?

A Like the direct testimony, there was an errata
filed in the papers in this cause for some of the
exhibits.

Q Okay. And other than the corrects that were
contained within the prefiled errata, do you have any
additional corrections as we stand here today?

A I do not.

Q Okay. Mr. Lawton, did you prepare a summary

of your testimony?

A I am sorry, I didn't hear that.

Q Certainly. Did you prepare a summary of your
testimony?

A I did.

Q I would ask that you share that summary with
us today.

A Sure. Sure.

Good afternoon, Commissioners. I am Dan
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1 Lawton. I am an economist. And the issue I address in
2 this proceeding is that age old issue of cost of

3 capital, or shareholder profit, capital structure, and
4 the cost rates of the various components of the capital

5 structure.

6 And in this case, the current authorized
7 return by this commission is currently 10.8 percent
8 profit for shareholders. In this case, the company is

9 requesting 11.9 percent return on equity.

10 Now, the difference between your current 10.8
11 percent authorized return and this 11.9 percent request
12 is 110 basis points, but put that aside. What does it
13 come down to? It comes down to cash. That's a $554

14 million more per year for shareholders. That's

15 one-third of the entire 1.3 billion rate increase. And
lo over the four years of the rate plan, that would turn
17 into 2.2 billion additional dollars for shareholders at
18 the expense of all Florida ratepayers.

19 Now, the first issue that I address -- well,
20 first of all, how did he -- the company come up with
21 11.9 percent? Is this the interesting part. They had
22 Mr. Coyne do an analysis on cost of equity. He used
23 standard models accepted by commissions around the
24 country, some of the same models I use, but his results

25 of three of the models were between 10.3 percent return
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and 10.9 percent return. Fairly consistent with your
current authorized 10.8 percent. But one model, the
capital asset pricing model, came up to an astounding
15.6 percent. So what did Mr. Coyne do? He averaged
them together, and he came up with his 11.9 percent. He
added in some floatation costs, nine basis points.

So that difference of $555 million per year 1is
based upon one model that comes up to 15.65 percent.
There is not a commission in this country that has
authorized a return that high on average. And you can
look at Mr. Coyne's own data in his testimony, and the
highest return goes back to, I think, 12.34 percent in
one of his exhibits, yet Mr. Coyne used it. And what
did the use of that capital asset pricing model do? It
drove the return on equity requests 110 basis points, or
$555 million.

Now, I did an alternative analysis employing
the same -- similar models. I came up with a range of,
reasonable range, of 9.4 to 9.8 percent. That means a
midpoint of about 9.6 percent. I reduced it by 40 basis
points down to 9.2 percent because of the 59.6 percent
equity ratio and capital structure. And that is my
recommendation.

And I would ask that you give little weight to

FPL's witness on this one. It's just no basis to come
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1 up with a 15.6 percent return on equity, and ask

2 ratepayers to pay $555 million more per year.

3 Thank vyou.

4 MS. CHRISTENSEN: We tender Mr. Lawton for
5 cross-examination.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

7 FEL?

8 MS. McMANAMON: No questions.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

10 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: No gquestions. Thank you.
11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

12 MR. MAY: ©No guestions.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

14 MS. EATON: No gquestions.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

16 MR. BREW: ©No questions.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

18 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

20 MR. BURNETT: No questions.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

22 MR. SPARKS: Just a couple of questions,
23 Mr. Chair.

24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

25 MR. SPARKS: Thank you.
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EXAMINATION
BY MR. SPARKS:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Lawton.
A Good afternoon. Could you raise your hand? I

can't see which one is talking.

Q Me.

A Oh, thank you. I am optically challenged,
sir.

Q No problem.

Are you familiar with FPL's RSAM and TAM

provisions?

A I am, indeed.

Q Do the RSAM and TAM stabilize FPL's earned

return on equity?

A No. They inflate it and exaggerate it.

Q Is it generally accepted that wvariability of
earnings is a measure of business risk?

A It is. Their ROE on equity, 1if you earn it
every year, you don't have much business risk.

Q So in your opinion, would a reduction in the
variability and earned return on equity reduce FPL's
business risk?

A It would, but you are talking about the RSAM
and additional the TAM, and think about what you are

asking.
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1 What FPL does, 1t uses the RSAM historically
2 to raise the return up to and including the midpoint,

3 which was authorized by this commission, and then they
4 go beyond that another hundred basis points to the high
5 end of the return range. Why in heavens name would

6 anybody be allowed to do that? That has nothing to do

7 with the risk. The risk i1s tied to the authorized

8 return. Does FPL earn it every year? And the answer is
9 yes.
10 Q So in your opinion, should a reduction in

11 business risk have a commensurate reduction in allowed

12 return on equity?

13 A Yes.

14 Q Thank you, those are all my questions.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

lo Commissioners, any questions?

17 Seeing no questions, back to OPC for redirect.
18 MS. CHRISTENSEN: No redirect.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome. Okay. Would you
20 like to enter anything into the record?

21 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yes. We would ask that

22 Mr. Lawton's Exhibits 171 through 183 be moved into
23 the record, including the erratas.

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Assuming no objections.

25 Seeing none, so moved.
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1 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 171-183 were received
2 into evidence.)

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
4 be moved into the record?

5 MS. CHRISTENSEN: No, but we would ask Mr.

6 Lawton be excused.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.

8 Mr. Lawton, you are excused. Thank you very

9 much for joining us.

10 THE WITNESS: Thank you, Commissioners. Have
11 a great day.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

13 (Witness excused.)

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: I will allow OPC to call

15 their next witness when they are ready.

16 MR. PONCE: Yes. OPC would call Mr. Thomas to
17 the stand.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great, thank you.

19 Mr. Thomas, thank you for standing. Please
20 raise your right hand, as you have done.

21 Whereupon,

22 JACOB M. THOMAS

23 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
24 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

25 truth, was examined and testified as follows:
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1 THE WITNESS: Yes.
2 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.
3 EXAMINATION

4 BY MR. PONCE:

5 Q Good afternoon.
6 A Good afternoon.
7 Q If you could please state your full name, and

8 spell your last name for the record?

9 A Yes. My name 1is Jacob M. Thomas, T-H-O-M-A-S.
10 Q What is your business address?
11 A 1850 Parkway Place, Suite 800, Marietta,

12 Georgia.

13 Q Did cause to be filed prefiled direct

14 testimony in this docket on June 9, 20257

15 A Yes.

16 Q Do you have any corrections for your prefiled
17 testimony?

18 A No.

19 Q So if I were to ask you the same questions

20 today as are contained in your testimony, would your

21 answers be the same?

22 A Yes.

23 MR. PONCE: Mr. Chair, I would ask that Mr.
24 Thomas' testimony be entered into the record as
25 though read.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.
2 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Jacob

3 M. Thomas was 1inserted.)
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BY MR. PONCE:

Q Mr. Thomas, did your prefiled testimony in
this docket also contain four exhibits labeled JMT-1
through JMT-47

A Yes.

Q For the record, I believe those exhibits have
been identified on the CEL as Exhibits 184 through 187.

Do you have any corrections to for your

exhibits?

A No.

Q And have you prepared a summary of your
testimony?

A Yes, I have.

Q Please provide it.

A Sure.

Good afternoon, Commissioners. Thank you for

having me.

In my direct prefiled testimony, I make
recommendations regarding FPL's load forecast and
present rate revenue projections. For the load
forecast, I make recommendations concerning the forecast
of number of customers, the forecast of class energy
sales and the forecast for system peak demand.

For residential customers, I observed that the

forecast 1s currently forecasting lower than actual for
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the most recent eight months available. I observed that
that forecast error is generally increasing over the
eight months, and that the trend is likely to continue.
I, therefore, recommend a calibration adjustment to test
year number of residential customers to account for this
error. I then recommend making such calibration
adjustments to other rate class customer forecasts. I
developed a trend test to determine whether the trend --
whether to trend the error adjustment or whether to
annualize the error in the most recent month.

In addition to this calibration analysis, I
recommend adjusting the econometric model specifications
for FPLE small/medium industrial class. I observe that
the number of customers in this class goes down from
2025 through 2027 even though the economic variable goes
up. I recommend an updated model specification for this
class that still uses the same economic variable,
housing starts, but adjust the historical period used
and removes a moving average component of the model.

For energy sales forecast, I made three
recommendations. First, I make adjustments to the
energy sales consistent with the adjustments to the
customer forecast that I recommend. My second
adjustment recommendation i1s to remove post modeling

demand-side management impacts, since some of the energy
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models also include codes and standards terms. My
concern is that there could be double counting of energy
efficiency savings by having both elements in the
forecast.

For my final adjustment to the energy
forecast, I recommend shortening the weather
normalization period from 20 years to 10 years. This
primarily based on the observation that the weather
variables used by FPL in developing its load forecast
demonstrate a warming trend.

My testimony then moved on to FPL's peak
demand forecast. I raised three primary concerns about
the peak forecast. The first is an inconsistency in the
general framework used for forecast peak demands, as the
variables used for each season and each territory are
different.

Second, I have the same concern about codes
and standards and DSM impacts as I had with the energy
models.

Finally, I note that the lack of any tie-in to
energy produces load factor projections that I find to
be unrealistic with declining forecasted trends and load
factor. I demonstrate that winter load factors have
been generally increasing since 2014, while summer load

factors have been fairly stable. I conclude the
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1 declining load factors are, therefore, inconsistent with
2 historical trends. To remedy this concern, I recommend
3 using a ten-year average historical load forecast

4 applied to projected energy requirements to produce peak
5 demand forecast. That load factor then would be held

6 constant into the future.

7 Concluding my recommendations on the load
8 forecast, my testimony then discusses adjustment to
9 present rate revenues. These adjustments are only to

10 reflect the impacts associated with my load forecast

11 adjustments. My testimony details how I use test year
12 billing units to split energy adjustments when needed to
13 model revenue impacts.

14 My conclusion is a recommended -- excuse me --
15 a recommended increase of approximately $133 million in
16 present base rate revenues in 2026 associated with the
17 load forecast adjustments. In 2027, that adjustment is

18 an additional $150 million in present base rate

19 revenues.

20 That concludes my summary of my testimony.
21 Q Thank you.

22 MR. PONCE: OPC would tender the witness for
23 cross—-examination.

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

25 FEL?
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MS. McMANAMON:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. MAY:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MS. EATON:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. BREW: It no

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA:

No questions.

FETIA?

No questions.

Walmart?

No questions.

FRE?
questions?

FIPUG?

MR. MOYLE: No questions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

MR. BURNETT: No questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No gquestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, do we have

any questions?

Seeing none, back to you, OPC, for redirect.

MR. PONCE: No redirect from me.

At this time, OPC asks that Mr. Thomas'

previously identified Exhibits No. 184 through 187

please be entered into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Seeing no

objection, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 184-187 were received

evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there anything else to
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1 be moved into the record? No? Excellent.

2 Mr. Thomas, thank you very much for your
3 testimony today.

4 THE WITNESS: Thank vyou.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: You are excused.

6 (Witness excused.)

7 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
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